
 

Grand Junction, Colorado 
 
April 1 1926. 
 
The City Council of the City of Grand Junction met in special 
session at 7:30 o'clock, the Councilmen all having been duly 
notified. Those present and answering at roll call were 
Councilmen Ellison, Logsden, Meders & Moslander, City Manager 
Thompson, City Clerk Peck & City Attorney Hinman were present. 
Councilmen Bell, Bear & Fairley were absent. 
 
Upon motion of Councilman Meders, seconded by Councilman Logsden, 
Councilman Moslander was appointed President pro-tem due to the 
absence of President Bell. 

 
Councilman Meders moved, seconded by Councilman Logsden & 
unanimously carried that the action of the Council taken on March 
8 1926 in regard to the passage of the resolution adopting 
Details specifications for paving certain streets in the City of 
Grand Junction to be designated as Paving District No. 15 be 
recinded, this being necessary on account of an error in the 
description of the districts. 
 
The following resolution was thereupon introduced and read. 
 
RESOLUTION 
 
A RESOLUTION ADOPTING DETAILS AND SPECIFICATIONS FOR PAVING 

CERTAIN STREETS IN THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO, TO BE 
DESIGNATED AS PAVING DISTRICT NUMBER 15; DESIGNATING MATERIALS TO 
BE USED: THE ESTIMATED COST THEREOF, AND DETERMINING THE NUMBER 
OF INSTALLMENTS AND THE TIME IN WHICH THE COST THEREOF SHALL BE 
PAYABLE, THE RATE OF INTEREST ON UNPAID INSTALLMENTS, AND THE 
DISTRICT OR LANDS TO BE ASSESSED FOR THE SAME. 
 
WHEREAS, By resolution heretofore passed and adopted by the City 
Council of the City of Grand Junction, Colorado, on the 6th day 
of January, A. D. 1926, the City Engineer was ordered and 
directed to prepare and furnish full details and specifications 
for the laying of a 1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or a 1 1/2" 
asphaltic concrete top on a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed 
rock subbase; 

 
Grand Avenue - 
 
Beginning at the Northwest corner of Lot 24, Block 77; thence 
East to the Northeast corner of Lot 17, Block 6, Dundee Place; 
thence South to the Southeast corner of Lot 16, Block "A" Keith's 
Addition to the City of Grand Junction; thence West to the 
Southwest corner of Lot 1, Block 78; thence North to the place of 
beginning. 
 
White Avenue-- 



 

Beginning at the Northwest corner of Lot 24, Block 78; thence 
East to the Northeast corner of Lot 17, Block "B", Keith's 
Addition; thence South to the Southeast corner of Lot 16, Block 
"E", Keith's Addition; thence West to the Southeast corner of Lot 
5, Block 94; thence South to the North line of Rood Avenue; 
thence West along the North line of Rood Avenue to a point 125 
feet west of the Southeast corner of Block 95; thence North 125 
feet, thence West 151.5 feet, thence South to the North line of 
Rood Avenue; thence West to the Southwest corner of Lot 21, Block 
96; thence north to the Southwest corner of Lot 12, Block 96; 
thence West to the Southwest corner of Lot 1, Block 99; thence 
North to the place of beginning. 
 
Also Chipeta Avenue-- 

 
Beginning at the Northwest corner of Lot 32, Block 48; thence 
East to the Northeast corner of Lot 17, Block 1, Lincoln Park 
Addition; thence South to the Southeast Corner of Lot 16, Block 
1, Dundee Place; thence West to the Southwest corner of Lot 1, 
Block 63; thence North to the place of beginning. 
 
THE STREETS AND ALLEYS TO BE PAVED IN THE PROPOSED PAVING 
DISTRICT NO. 15 IN THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO, ARE AS 
FOLLOWS: 
 
Grand Avenue from the east side of First Street to the East side 
of Thirteenth Street; White Avenue from the East side of First 
Street to the East side of Fourteenth Street; Fifth Street from 

the North side of Rood Avenue to the South side of White Avenue; 
Sixth Street from the North side of Rood Avenue to the South side 
of White Avenue; Chipeta Avenue from the West side of Eighth 
Street to the East side of Thirteenth Street. 
 
Beginning at the South line of White Avenue on Fourth Street; 
thence North to the North line of White Avenue; also beginning on 
the South line of Grand Avenue on Fourth Street thence North to 
the North line of Grand Avenue; also beginning at the South line 
of White Avenue on Tenth Street; thence North to the North line 
of White Avenue; also beginning on the South line of Grand Avenue 
on Tenth Street; thence North to the North line of Grand Avenue; 
also beginning on the South line of Chipeta Avenue on Tenth 
Street; thence North to the North line of Chipeta Avenue; also 

beginning at the South line of White Avenue on Twelfth Street; 
thence North to the North line of White Avenue, also beginning at 
the South line of Grand Avenue on Twelfth Street; thence North to 
the North line of Grand Avenue, also beginning at the South line 
of Chipeta Avenue on Twelfth Street; thence North to the North 
line of Chipeta Avenue. The total linear distance of paving is 
700 feet; the width being two feet outside of each rail of the 
track. The total width being approximately nine feet equal to 700 
square yards. 
 



WHEREAS, it further appears from said Engineers report that the 

estimated and probable total cost of each of the three types of 
paving and other improvements therein specified, exclusive of the 
per centum of the cost of collection and other incidentals and of 
interest to the time the first installment becomes due, and 
excluding the cost of the paving of the street and alley 
intersections in said streets are as follows: 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock sub-base, and other 
improvements therein specified, $188,710.54. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base and other 
improvements therein specified $187,728.13. 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement and other improvements 

therein specified, $186,540.81. 
 
WHEREAS, It further appears from said Engineers report that the 
estimated and probable total cost of paving for street and alley 
intersections of said streets to be paid for by the City of Grand 
Junction, with each of the following types of paving are as 
follows: 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock sub-base $52,450.11. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base $52,103.29 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement $51,770.54. 

 
WHEREAS, It further appears from said Engineer's report that the 
estimated and probable total cost, regardless of which type of 
paving is used, and other improvements as therein specified, 
exclusive of the percentum of the cost of collection and other 
incidentals and of interest to the time the first installment of 
said cost becomes due, to be paid by the Grand River Valley 
Railway Company is $30,80.00, and 
 
WHEREAS, It further appears from said Engineer's report that the 
estimated and probable total cost, of each type of paving and 
other improvements therein specified, exclusive of the percentum 
of the cost of collection and other incidentals and of interest 
to the time the first installment of said cost becomes due is as 

follows: 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock subbase $241,160.65. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic on a 3" black base $239,831.42. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement $238,311.35. 
 
WHEREAS, The method of assessment to be adopted shall be as 
follows: That the extent of the district to be assessed for said 



improvements is all the real estate within said district abutting 

on each side of the aforesaid streets and alleys which are to be 
improved. That the probable cost of each type of paving and 
improvements as shown by the total estimate of the Engineer is 
$185,630.54 for a 1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or a 1 1/2" 
asphaltic concrete top on a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed 
rock subbase type of pavement and other improvements therein 
specified; $184,648.13 for a 2" Warrenite Bithulithic on a 3" 
black base type of pavement and other improvements therein 
specified; $183,460.81 for a 6" Portland Cement concrete type of 
pavement and other improvements therein specified, which amounts 
do not include the cost of the improvements to be made by the 
Street Railway nor the cost of collection and other incidentals, 
nor the cost of interest hereinafter referred to, nor the cost of 
paving of the street and alley intersections in said streets; 

The maximum share of said total cost per front foot that will be 
assessed upon any lot or lands abutting upon the streets to be 
improved as aforesaid, for each type of paving shall not exceed 
the following: 
 
WHITE AVENUE 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock subbase pavement, and 
other improvements therein specified $6.272. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base, and other 
improvements therein specified $6.236. 
 

6" Portland Cement concrete pavement and other improvements 
therein specified $6.195. 
 
GRAND AVENUE 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock subbase and other 
improvements therein specified $8.063. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base, and other 
improvements therein specified $8.02. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement and other improvements 
therein specified, $7.961. 

 
CHIPETA AVENUE 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock subbase and other 
improvements therein specified $6.265. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base and other 
improvements therein specified $6.229. 
 



6" Portland Cement concrete pavement and other improvements 

therein specified $6.188. 
 
FIFTH STREET 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock subbase and other 
improvements therein specified $8.687. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base and other 
improvements therein specified $8.624. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement and other improvements 
therein specified $8.571. 
 

SIXTH STREET 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock subbase and other 
improvements therein specified $6.231. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic on a 3" black base and other 
improvements therein specified $6.196. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement and other improvements 
therein specified $6.156. 
 
The above specified total cost per front foot does not include 
the cost of lead service, and to the above amounts and rates 
including the cost of the improvements to be made by the Street 

Railway Company, or to so much thereof as shall be necessary to 
pay the actual cost of said improvements and general assessments 
(except the amount for paving street and alley intersections of 
the streets and alleys to be paved) there will be added the cost 
of lead service connections, also 2 percentum for cost of 
collection and other incidentals, and also interest at the rate 
of not to exceed 6 percentum per annum on the bonds issued and 
sold from time to time to raise funds for the payment of said 
total cost (except the amount for paving street and alley 
intersections), said interest to run from the time of issue of 
said bonds to the time of the first installment when the 
assessment becomes due; that the total cost of said improvements, 
together with interest and the percentum to be added for 
collection, etc., as aforesaid, except as otherwise herein 

specified, will be assessed upon the real estate in said district 
abutting on the streets and alleys which are to be improved as 
aforesaid, said district to be divided into four equal zones 
paralleling the streets and alleys to be improved. The manner of 
apportioning the cost to each zone to be as follows: 
 
40% of the cost per front foot upon the zone immediately 
adjoining the street to be improved, being Zone No. 1. 
 
30% of the cost upon the next adjoining, or Second Zone. 
 



20% upon the next adjoining or Third Zone. 

 
10% upon the next adjoining or Fourth Zone. 
 
In case of the construction, repair or extension of lead service 
pipe connections the whole cost thereof shall be assessed to the 
lots to which connections are made. 
 
That the width of the pavement to be laid in the streets to be 
paved is as follows: 36 feet wide from curb to curb on White 
Avenue; 48 feet wide from curb to curb on Grand Avenue; 36 ft. 
wide from curb to curb on Chipeta Avenue; 50 feet wide from curb 
to curb on Fifth Street; 36 feet wide from curb to curb on Sixth 
Street. 
 

That the schedule showing the approximate amount to be assessed 
upon the several lots and parcels of property is as follows: 
 
PAVING DISTRICT NO. 15, ESTIMATED SCHEDULE OF ASSESSMENTS 
 
SCHEDULE OF ASSESSMENT 
 
for 
 
PAVING DISTRICT NO. 15 
 
Block Lots 
45 18-34 Inc. 
46 17-32 Inc. 

47 17-32 Inc. High School 
48 17-32 Inc. 
63 1-16 Inc. 
64 1-16 Inc. 
65 1-16 Inc. 
66 1-17 Inc. 
67 18-34 Inc. 
68 17-32 Inc. 
69 17-32 Inc. 
70 17-32 Inc. 
71 21-29 Inc. 
71 1-5 Inc. 
72 17-31 Inc. 
73 17-32 Inc. 

74 17-32 Inc. 
75 17-32 Inc. 
76 17-32 Inc. 
77 13-24 Inc. 
78 1-24 Inc. 
79 1-32 Inc. 
80 1-32 Inc. 
81 1-32 Inc. 
82 1-32 Inc. 
83 1-15 Inc. 
83 17-31 Inc. 



84 1-29 Inc. School District #1 

85 1-32 Inc. 
86 1-32 Inc. 
87 1-32 Inc. 
88 1-34 Inc. 
89 1-17 Inc. 
90 1-16 Inc. 
91 1-16 Inc. 
92 1-16 Inc. 
93 6-19 Inc. 
94 1-15 Inc. 
94 26-30 Inc. 
95 1-21 Inc. 
95 28-32 Inc. 
96 1-21 Inc. 

97 1-16 Inc. 
98 1-16 Inc. 
99 1-12 Inc. 
 Lincoln Park Addition 
1 17-32 Inc. 
 Dundee Place Addition 
1 1-16 Inc. 
6 17-32 Inc. 
 Keith's Addition 
A 1-32 Inc. 
B 17-32 Inc. 
D 1-16 Inc. 
E 1-16 Inc. 
 

 
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL THE CITY OF GRAND 
JUNCTION, COLORADO: 
 
Section 1. That the reports so made by T. E. Thompson as Engineer 
of said City with respect to said proposed Paving District No. 15 
be and the same are hereby accepted, provided however, that the 
Council reserves the right and power to hereafter adopt and 
determine which type of paving shall be laid in said streets, 
after having received bids thereon, and subject to said 
reservation, the report of said Engineer together with details, 
specifications, estimates, plans, maps, schedules prepared and 
filed with the Clerk and the recommendation of said Engineer as 
to the kinds of materials to be used in each type of paving and 

other improvements, be and the same are hereby approved and 
adopted. 
 
Section 2. That the above total estimated and probable total cost 
of the aforesaid type of paving to be designated, and other 
improvements therein specified and the respective portions 
thereof to be assessed upon the respective lots and lands in said 
District as aforesaid as well as the amount to be paid by the 
Street Railway Company or so much thereof as may be necessary to 
pay the actual cost of said improvements and the general expenses 
(except the cost of paving the street and alley intersections), 



will be added two per cent for the cost of collection and other 

incidentals, and that there also be added an amount sufficient to 
pay the interest to the next succeeding date upon which general 
taxes or the first installment thereof, are, by the laws of the 
State of Colorado made payable. 
 
Section 3. That the said assessment shall be due and payable 
within thirty days of the final publication of the assessing 
ordinance assessing the whole actual cost of said improvements 
(except cost of paving street and alley intersections), against 
said real estate and Street Railway Company without demand, 
providing however, that any owner who shall pay his full 
assessment within the period of thirty days after the final 
publication of the assessing ordinance without demand shall be 
entitled to an allowance of the percentum added for the cost of 

collection and other incidentals, and of the interest from the 
date of payment to the time when the first installment comes due 
on all payments made during the said period of thirty days; or in 
case any owner of real estate or said Street Railway shall fail 
to pay the whole of said assessment against his property within 
said thirty days from and after the final publication of the 
assessing ordinance, assessing the same, then the whole cost of 
said improvement so assessed against his property shall be 
payable in ten equal annual installments of the principal with 
interest upon said unpaid installments, payable semi-annually at 
the rate of not exceeding six per cent per annum; The first of 
said installments shall be due and payable upon the next 
succeeding date after the final publication of the assessing 
ordinance, assessing the same, upon which date the first 

installment of general taxes is by the laws of the State of 
Colorado, made payable and the remainder of said installments 
shall be due and payable successively on the same day each year 
thereafter until all are paid. 
 
Section 4. That the City Attorney is hereby directed to prepare a 
resolution in accordance with the charter of the City of Grand 
Junction and Ordinance 178, adopted and approved on the eleventh 
day of June, 1910, as amended, which resolution when duly adopted 
and enforced shall create within the corporate limits of the City 
of Grand Junction a paving district known as Paving District No. 
15 with the same territory and boundaries as hereinbefore set 
forth and provided in and by said resolutions and the order of 
the City Council for the paving in said District as contemplated 

by said charter and City Ordinance No. 178, as amended, and in 
accordance with the plans, maps, specifications, details and 
estimates of the Engineer of said City hereinbefore referred to 
and now on file in the office of the City Clerk, which said 
resolution shall also designate the type of paving to be laid in 
the several streets and alleys in said District hereinbefore 
described, and in accordance with the order or resolution of the 
City Council hereafter to be made. 
 
Section 5. That the said proposed resolution creating said Paving 
District and ordering the proposed improvements therein be 



considered for passage and adoption by the City Council on 

Wednesday the 5th day of May, A. D. 1926 at the hour of 7:30 P.M. 
 
Section 6. That a notice be issued by the City Clerk and 
published for two days each week for two consecutive weeks in the 
Daily Sentinel, a daily newspaper of general circulation, 
published in the City of Grand Junction, therein giving notice to 
the owners of real estate in said proposed Paving District No. 15 
and to all persons interested generally of the improvements 
proposed. Number of installments and time at which the cost of 
improvements will be payable. The rate of interest on unpaid 
installments, the extent of the District to be assessed by 
setting forth the boundaries thereof, the probable share of said 
total estimate per front foot that will be assessed upon any lot 
or lands included in the District at the time hereinbefore set, 

Wednesday the 5th day of May, 1926 at the hour of 7:30 P. M., or 
as soon thereafter as the matter can be taken up when the Council 
will consider the ordering of the proposed improvements and hear 
all complaints and objections that may be made in writing 
concerning the proposed improvement by owners of real estate to 
be assessed or any person interested, and that said maps and 
estimates and all proceedings of the Council in the premises are 
on file and can be seen and examined at the office of the City 
Clerk during business hours at any time prior to 7:30 o'clock P. 
M. on Wednesday the 5th day of May, A. D. 1926, by any person or 
persons interested. 
 
Said notice hereinbefore provided for shall be in words and 
figures as follows, to-wit: 

 
NOTICE 
 
Of a proposition to create a Paving District in the City of Grand 
Junction, Colorado, to be known and designated as Paving District 
No. 15. 
 
All owners of real estate, which is included within the 
boundaries hereinafter described and all persons interested 
generally, are hereby notified, that the City Council of the City 
of Grand Junction has adopted full details and specifications 
(reserving the right and power to hereafter determine the type of 
paving to be laid after having received bids thereon) for paving 
certain streets and alleys, hereinafter described, for 

constructing curbs and gutters on said streets, to provide for 
drainage, and for connecting the lots fronting on said streets to 
the City water mains with lead pipe, in the proposed paving 
District within the Corporate limits of the City of Grand 
Junction, Colorado, to be known and designated as Paving District 
No. 15, the boundaries of said district being described as 
follows: 
 
Grand Avenue: 
 



Beginning at the Northwest corner of Lot 24, Block 77; thence 

East to the Northeast corner of Lot 17, Block 6, Dundee Place; 
thence South to the Southeast corner of Lot 16, Block "A" Keith's 
Addition to the City of Grand Junction; thence West to the 
Southwest corner of Lot 1, Block 78; thence North to the place of 
beginning. 
 
White Avenue: 
 
Beginning at the Northwest corner of Lot 24, Block 78; thence 
East to the Northeast corner of Lot 17, Block "B", Keith's 
Addition; thence South to the Southeast corner of Lot 16, Block 
"E", Keith's Addition; thence West to the Southeast corner of Lot 
5, Block 94; thence South to the North line of Rood Avenue; 
thence West along the North line of Rood Avenue to a point 125 

feet west of the Southeast corner of Block 95; thence North 125 
feet, thence West 151.5 feet; thence South to the North line of 
Rood Avenue; thence West to the Southwest corner of Lot 21, Block 
96; thence north to the Southwest corner of Lot 12, Block 96; 
thence West to the Southwest corner of Lot 1, Block 99; thence 
North to the place of beginning. 
 
Also Chipeta Avenue: 
 
Beginning at the Northwest corner of Lot 32, Block 48; thence 
East to the Northeast corner of Lot 17, Block 1, Lincoln Park 
Addition; thence South to the Southeast Corner of Lot 16, Block 
1, Dundee Place; thence West to the Southwest corner of Lot 1, 
Block 63; thence North to the place of beginning. 

 
THE STREETS AND ALLEYS TO BE PAVED IN THE PROPOSED PAVING 
DISTRICT NO. 15 IN THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO, ARE AS 
FOLLOWS: 
 
Grand Avenue from the east side of First Street to the East side 
of Thirteenth Street; White Avenue from the East side of First 
Street to the East side of Fourteenth Street; Fifth Street from 
the North side of Rood Avenue to the South side of White Avenue; 
Sixth Street from the North side of Rood Ave. to the South side 
of White Avenue; Chipeta Avenue from the West side of Eighth 
Street to the East side of Thirteenth Street. 
 
Curb and gutter to be constructed, extended and reconstructed on 

the streets to be paved, gutters are to conform to the curbing. 
 
Necessary drainage to be provided. lead Service pipe connections 
from the City water mains shall be made to all lots not already 
so connected before the paving foundation is laid. 
 
Description of the Grand River Valley Railway's portion for 
tracks lying within the Proposed Paving District No. 15. 
 
Beginning at the South line of White Avenue on Fourth Street; 
thence North to the North line of White Avenue; also beginning on 



the South line of Grand Avenue on Fourth Street; thence North to 

the North line of Grand Avenue; also beginning at the South line 
of White Avenue on Tenth Street; thence North to the North line 
of White Avenue; also beginning on the South line of Grand Avenue 
on Tenth Street; thence North to the North line of Grand Avenue; 
also beginning on the South line of Chipeta Avenue on Tenth 
Street; thence North to the North line of Chipeta Avenue; also 
beginning at the South line of White Avenue on Twelfth Street; 
thence North to the North line of White Avenue; also beginning at 
the South line of Grand Avenue on Twelfth Street; thence North to 
the north line of Grand Avenue, also beginning at the South line 
of Chipeta Avenue on Twelfth Street; thence North to the north 
line of Chipeta Avenue. The total linear distance of paving is 
700 feet; the width being two feet outside of each rail of the 
track. The total width being approximately nine feet, equal to 

700 square yards. 
 
That the probable cost of said paving for each of the following 
described types of paving, and other improvements therein 
specified in said proposed Paving District No. 15, as shown by 
the estimate of the City Engineer, exclusive of the percentum of 
the cost of collection and other incidentals and of interest to 
the time of the first installment of said cost becomes due, (and 
exclusive of the estimated cost of the paving of the street and 
alley intersections in the streets and alleys to be paved which 
is to be paid by the City) is as follows: 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" Black base with a 3" crushed rock sub-base, $188,710.54. 

 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base $187,728.13. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement $186,540.81. 
 
That the method of assessment to be adopted in the District shall 
be as follows: The extent of the district to be assessed for said 
improvements is all the real estate within said described 
district abutting upon each side of the aforesaid streets and 
alleys which are to be improved. 
 
The probable cost of said improvements as shown by the total 
estimate of the City Engineer using either of the three following 
described types of paving, which amounts do not include the cost 

hereinafter referred to, are as follows: 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock sub-base, $241,160.65. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base, 
$239,831.42. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement $238,311.35. 
 



That the probable cost of said improvements to be borne by The 

Grand River Valley Railway Company is $3080.00, which amount does 
not include the cost of collection, and other incidentals nor the 
cost of interest hereinafter referred to. 
 
That the probable cost of each type of paving for the paving of 
the street and alley intersections in said streets and alleys to 
be borne by the City of Grand Junction is as follows: 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock sub-base, $52,450.11. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 2" black base, $52,103.29. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement $51,770.54. 

 
The maximum share per front foot that will be assessed upon any 
lot or lands abutting upon the streets and alleys to be so 
improved, as aforesaid: 
 
1 1/2" Warrenite Bithulithic or 1 1/2" asphaltic concrete top on 
a 2 1/2" black base with a 3" crushed rock sub-base: 
 
White Avenue..................$6.272. 
 
Grand Avenue..................$8.063. 
 
Chipeta Avenue................$6.265. 
 

Fifth Street..................$8.687 
 
Sixth Street..................$6.231. 
 
2" Warrenite Bithulithic pavement on a 3" black base: 
 
White Avenue..................$6.236 
 
Grand Avenue..................$8.02. 
 
Chipeta Avenue................$6.229 
 
Fifth Street..................$8.624. 
 

Sixth Street..................$6.196. 
 
6" Portland Cement concrete pavement: 
 
White Avenue..................$6.195. 
 
Grand Avenue..................$7.961. 
 
Chipeta Avenue................$6.188. 
 
Fifth Street..................$8.571 



 

Sixth Street..................$6.156. 
 
To the above amounts and rates or so much thereof as may be 
necessary to pay the actual cost of said improvements and general 
expenses (excepting the amount to be paid by the City of Grand 
Junction for the paving of the street and alley intersections in 
the streets and alleys to be paved) there will be added two per 
centum for cost of collection and other incidentals and also 
interest at the rate of not to exceed six per cent per annum on 
the bonds issued and sold from time to time to raise funds for 
the payment of said total cost (excepting the cost of street and 
alley intersections): Said interest to run from the date of issue 
of said bonds to the time of the first installment becomes due; 
that the total cost of the said improvements together with 

interest and the percentage to be added for collection, etc., as 
aforesaid, except as otherwise herein provided will be assessed 
upon the real estate in said district abutting on the streets and 
alleys which are to be improved as aforesaid, to be divided into 
four equal zones paralleling the streets and alleys to be 
improved. The manner of apportioning the cost of each zone will 
be as follows: 
 
40% of the cost per front foot upon the zone immediately 
adjoining the streets and alleys to be improved being zone No. 1. 
 
30% of the cost upon the next adjoining or second zone. 
 
20% of the cost upon the next adjoining or third zone. 

 
10% of the cost upon the next adjoining or fourth zone. 
 
That the said assessment shall be due and payable without demand 
within thirty days from and after the final publication of the 
assessing ordinance, assessing the whole cost (except cost of 
street and alley intersections) against said real estate and 
street Railway, provided however, that any owner who shall pay 
his full assessment within said period of thirty days may receive 
a discount of the two per cent added for the cost of collection 
and other incidentals, and also a discount on such payment not 
exceeding six per cent per annum from the date of said payment to 
the date the first installment is payable: or in default thereof, 
in ten equal annual installments of principal and interest 

thereon not to exceed six per cent per annum on unpaid 
installments, and the first of said installments shall be due and 
payable upon the next succeeding date after the final publication 
of said assessing ordinance upon which the first installment of 
the general taxes is by the laws of the State of Colorado made 
payable, and the remainder of said installments shall be due and 
payable successively on the same day in each year thereafter 
until paid in full; That the maps of said proposed paving 
district showing the streets and alleys to be improved and the 
boundaries and extent said district and also each and every lot 
and tract of land to be assessed for the cost 
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Councilman Meders moved, seconded by Councilman Logsden that the 
resolution as read be passed and adopted, upon which motion the 
following vote was cast: Councilmen voting "YEA" Ellison, Meders, 
Moslander & Logsden. All the Councilmen voting "YEA" the 
President declared the motion carried and the resolution duly 
passed and adopted. 
 
The following Estimate, being estimate No. 1 of the contractor 
the Orman Construction Company on the construction of Combined 
Sewer District No. 4 was presented and read: 
 

City of Grand Junction 
 

Office of City Engineer 
 

April 1, 1926 
 

ESTIMATE OF CONTRACTOR, ORMAN CONSTRUCTION COMPANY OF PUEBLO, 
COLORADO ON COMBINED SEWER DISTRICT NO. 4 
 

ESTIMATE NO. 1 
 
156 ft.  15" Sewer 0-7 @ $1.30 per ft. $202.80 
325 ft.  15" Sewer 7-9 @ $1.30 per ft. 422.50 
2162 ft. 12" Sewer 0-7 @ $1.00 per ft. 2,162.00 

694 ft.  12" Sewer 7-9 @ $1.05 per ft. 728.70 
471 ft.  10" Sewer 7-9 @ $.86 per ft. 405.06 
206 ft.  8" Sewer 0-7 @ $.80 per ft. 164.80 
276 ft.  8" Sewer 7-9 @ $.71 per ft. 195.96 
521 ft.  8" C.B. Pipe  @ $.71 per ft. 369.91 
 7 Manholes  @ $5.00 each 385.00 
   Sub-Total $5,036.73 
 
 
Materials on hand but not yet in place 
 
2400 Lin ft. 15" Pipe @ $.76 per ft.  $1,824.00 
900 Lin ft. 10" Pipe @ $.36 per ft.  324.00 
900 Lin ft. 8" Pipe @ $.25 1/2 per ft.  229.50 

    Total  $7,414.23 
   Less 10% Retained  741.42 
  Amount due this estimate  $6,672.81 
 
 
I hereby certify that the above is a full, true and correct 
estimate of the work done and materials on hand to date on 
Combined Sewer Dist. No. 4. 
 
/s/ T.E. Thompson 
________ 



City Engineer 

 
ATTEST: 
/s/ Fred A. Peck 
________ 
City Auditor 
 
Councilman Meders moved, seconded by Councilman Logsden that the 
Estimate No. 1 of the Orman Construction Company for construction 
in Combined Sewer District No. 4 in the sum of $6,672.81 be 
allowed. Upon which motion all the Councilmen present voted "YEA" 
and the President declared the motion carried. 
 
The following estimate, being Estimate No. 1 of the Contractor 
the Strange-MaGuire Paving Company on the construction of Paving 

District No. 16 was presented and read: 
 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION COLO. 
 

OFFICE OF CITY ENGINEER 
 

April 1, 1926 
 
ESTIMATE OF CONTRACTOR, STRANGE-MAGUIRE PAVING COMPANY OF SALT 
LAKE CITY, UTHA, ON PAVING DISTRICT NO. 16 
 

750.4 lin ft. 8" Sewer pipe @ $0.75 per lin ft. $562.80 

413.3 lin ft. 8" Catch Basin pipe @ $0.75 per lin ft. 309.98 

    4 Manholes @ $65.00 260.00 

200 cu. yds. of Excavation @ 90¢ per cu. yd. 180.00 

                                               Total $1,312.78 

Less 10% Retained 131.28 

               Amount due this estimate $1,181.50 
 
 
I hereby certify that the foregoing is a full, true and correct 
estimate of the work done to date on Paving Dist. No. 16. 
 
/s/ T.E. Thompson 
________ 
City Engineer 
 

ATTEST: 
/s/ Fred A. Peck 
________ 
City Auditor 
 
Councilman Ellison moved, seconded by Councilman Meders that the 
estimate No. 1 of the Contractor the Strange-MaGuire Paving 
Company for construction in Paving District No. 16 in the sum of 
$1181.50 be allowed. Upon which motion all the Councilmen present 
voted "YEA" and the President declared the motion carried. 
 



A representative of the National Tube Company appeared before the 

council asking that pipe manufactured by said Company be given 
consideration in any proposal for the replacement of the Kannah 
Creek flow line. 
 
There being no further business to come before the meeting the 
Council adjourned upon motion of Councilman Meders, seconded by 
Councilman Ellison. 
 
/s/ Fred A. Peck 
City Clerk 
 
Minutes of April 1st 1926; Continued 
 
The following communication was introduced and read: 

 
April 1, 1926 
 
To The Honorable City Council 
 
Grand Junction, Colorado 
 
Gentlemen: 
 
Re: Cancellation of 1926 Milk License of H. Stoner, proprietor of 
the Appleton Dairy. 
 
We the undersigned herewith ask that the Honorable City Council 
consider the cancellation of the 1926 Milk License of H. Stoner 

for the following reasons. 
 
1. That there are now four cases of Scarlet Fever in the City, 
and three of the families have been regular customers of the 
Appleton Dairy. The fourth family have not been using fresh milk 
for the past three years. It seems possible that the Scarlet 
fever has been spread thru this dairy, and there is a possibility 
that many more cases may develop. 
 
2. In the summer of 1925 Mr. Stoner employed a young man to 
assist in the milk house who had been living in a house where 
typhoid fever existed. Mr. Stoner knew of this when he hired him. 
This Dept. heard of this and immediately stopped the sale of milk 
from the Appleton Dairy until the entire premises could be 

thoroughly cleaned and the bottles and utensils sterilized. We 
feel that this incident should be considered as having a bearing 
on the present situation. 
 
3. That in the opinion of the undersigned the Appleton Dairy has 
never been conducted in a satisfactory and sanitary manner. This 
is based not only on observations of our own, but also on 
statements made by individuals, among them doctors, not connected 
with this Department. 
 



Mr. Stoner has been told that more care should be used in 

sterilizing the bottles and utensils, but on a recent inspection 
it was found that the bottles were not being sterilized or no 
attempt was being made to sterilize them. 
 
Authority for cancellation by the City Council may be found in 
Sec. 4 Ordinance No. 318. Passed and adopted May 24, 1922. 
 
Department of Health 
/s/ Bruce Brownson 
Chief, Dept. of Health & Parks 
 
/s/  
________ 
City Physician 

 
/s/  
________ 
Food Inspector 
 
/s/  
________ 
Asst. Food Inspector 
 
The following resolution was thereupon presented and read: 
 
RESOLUTION 
 
WHEREAS, It has been brought to the attention of the City Council 

of the City of Grand Junction and the City Council doth find that 
H. Stoner, Proprietor of the Appleton Dairy, has been guilty of 
violations of the ordinances of said City of Grand Junction and 
more particularly the Milk Ordinance, being Ordinance No. 318, 
passed and adopted May 24, 1922, in the following particulars, 
to-wit: 
 
1. Section 20 of said ordinance in this that said Stoner in the 
summer of 1925 employed a young man to assist in the milk house 
who had been and continued living in a house where typhoid fever 
existed. 
 
2. By violating Section 21 thereof in this that said Stoner has 
failed to maintain the stable or dairy in a sanitary and 

satisfactory manner as directed by the Chief of Health and Parks 
and his assistants. 
 
3. By violating Section 6 of said ordinance as amended in this 
that the said Stoner has failed, refused and neglected to cleanse 
and sterilize all bottles, cans, dippers and other receptacles 
for milk or cream as soon as they are empty and before they are 
used again, and 
 
WHEREAS, There now exists in the City of Grand Junction three 
cases of scarlet fever all being regular customers of said dairy, 



and said council is informed and verily believes that unless 

immediate steps are taken to revoke the license of said H. Stoner 
and to prohibit the distribution of milk from said dairy in this 
City that further sickness and disease will result. 
 
NOW THEREFORE, Be it resolved by the said council of the City of 
Grand Junction that under and by virtue of the authority in it 
vested, in accordance with Section 4 of Ordinance 318, passed and 
adopted May 24, 1922 the license of said H. Stoner, Proprietor of 
the Appleton Dairy, to sell and distribute milk and cream within 
the City of Grand Junction for the year 1926 be and the same is 
hereby revoked. 
 
The clerk is hereby directed to return to said Stoner the 
unearned portion of the license fee. 

 
Councilman Meders moved seconded by Councilman Ellison that the 
resolution as read be passed and adopted, upon which motion all 
the Councilmen present voted "Yea" and the President declared the 
motion carried and the resolution duly passed and adopted. 
 
/s/ Fred A. Peck 
________ 
City Clerk 


